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Charities and giving - What's new 
New trust reporting requirement for tax years ending on 
or after December 31, 2023 
On December 15, 2022, Bill C-32, the Fall Economic Statement Implementation Act, 
2022, received Royal Assent. This bill amended the Income Tax Act to expand the filing 
requirements for trusts. 
The Canada Revenue Agency (CRA) understands that registered charities are seeking 
clarification on how these new requirements apply to internal trusts. 
The CRA will not require registered charities to file the T3, Trust Income Tax and 
Information Return, for internal trusts. 
Internal trusts are those created when a charity: 

• receives property as a gift that is subject to certain legally enforceable terms and 
conditions; and, 

• holds that property as the trustee of the trust. 

Registered charities report on their finances and activities annually by filing the T3010, 
Registered Charity Information Return. These returns include aggregate information 
about all the property a charity holds, including internal trusts. Registered charities 
should ensure these annual returns are complete and accurate, as they serve important 
public information and compliance purposes. 
  
We’re here to help. If you have any questions on the new requirements, please call our 
Charities Directorate client service team at 1-800-267-2384. Our representatives are 
available to help you Monday through Friday, from 9 am to 5 pm, local time. 
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For telephone, fax, and TTY (teletypewriter) numbers, go to Contact the Charities Directorate. 

If someone else in your organization should be receiving these emails, or if you know of someone who 

might want to be notified about additions to the Charities and giving webpages, please forward this 

message to them so they can subscribe. 

You can also add Charities and giving - What's new RSS feed to your feed reader. 

Please do not reply to this message. If you do not want to receive our email messages, you 

can unsubscribe to the Charities and giving - What's new mailing list. 

We protect your confidential information. For details, please see Privacy protection. 
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